S O U T H  W O O T T O N  P A R I S H  C O U N C I L

Minutes of an Assets Committee Meeting held at 7pm on 
Wednesday 5th December 2018 in the Parish Council Meeting Room. 
1. Present:  Mr M Narborough (Chairman), Mr D Price, Mrs M Albinson, Mr R Williamson, Mrs T Banks, Mr H Hofmeister, Mr S Scales, Mrs D Gotts, Mrs T Cornwell (Clerk) and Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Clerk).  
Apologies:  None
2.  To confirm the Minutes of the last Meeting held on 5th September 2018:  Mr Williamson proposed that the minutes were a correct record of the meeting; this was seconded by Mr Scales, with one abstention, all other members were in favour and they were signed by the Chairman.    
3. To record declarations of any Interests, personal or prejudicial: Mrs Banks declared an interest as she is an Allotment Tenant and Mrs Cornwell declared an interest as her son works for one of the companies who have quoted for the replacement ceiling lights at the Village Hall.
4.  To receive questions from the Public:  None
5.  To discuss matters in relation to:

Allotments:  

Drainage of the Allotments Main Car Park:  Mr Narborough explained that the situation regarding flooding at the Allotments Car Park had been raised by Mrs Banks, he confirmed that at times, puddles form on the surface and he had investigated ways that the situation could be improved by installing soakaway baskets along the sides to allow improved drainage.

He added that the situation only occurs occasionally, and he reminded members that a lot of money has been spent recently at the Allotments and said that they are self-funding.

Mr Narborough referred to the three circulated quotes which had been obtained for the work involved.

Covell Construction Ltd - £4,655.00 +VAT

DG Scales - £3,250.00
Darren Heaton - £2,451.00

Mrs Cornwell referred to the Allotment Finances and confirmed that this year, £2705 had been received as income, £734 has been spent and £1970 is available funds, however it was said that the recent hedge cutting bill would have to come out of that along with the cost of an already approved replacement Water Tank.

Mrs Banks suggested that a pocket of money should be set aside each year from the rental fees until enough money is built up to carry out the project in the future.

Comment was made that future Community Infrastructure Levy money could also be used.

Members agreed that this was a good idea, Mr Price proposed that the Car Park project should be put on hold until further CIL money becomes available, this was seconded by Mrs Banks with all members in favour.

New Hedging:  Mr Narborough spoke regarding the suggestion made by Mr Reynolds to replace the existing hedging which runs along the Allotments / Grimston Road boundary and asked members for their thoughts.
Members felt that the hedge provides a haven for wildlife, would take far too long to re-establish itself and would be a very costly exercise. Mr Scales proposed that the Parish Council should not replace the Allotments hedge, this was seconded by Mr Williamson with all members in favour.
Village Hall:  

Storage Extension to Village Hall – Update:  Mr Narborough spoke regarding the possible Extension to allow for additional Storage space at the Village Hall and explained that a problem had occurred.

He said that following a visit and report from Calvert, Brain and Fraulo (Consulting Structural and Civil Engineers) it has been highlighted that the Extension needs to be built on a pile and ground beam arrangement and not on strip footings as originally thought.

Mrs Cornwell stated that she needs approval from the Parish Council in order to instruct Calvert, Brain and Fraulo to undertake the structural engineering design consultancy services which will include preparation of calculations for the ground beam reinforcement, determination of working pile loads, preparation of general arrangement drawings, reinforcement details and sections and preparation of bar bending schedules at a cost of £1,800 +VAT.

Members discussed the situation and Mr Narborough proposed that the Parish Council should ask Calvert, Brain and Fraulo to carry out the work outlined above, this was seconded by Mr Scales with all members in favour.

Mrs Cornwell stated that once the various documents and drawings have been received, Mr Pemberton will be able to reprice for the work.

Quotes for replacement ceiling lights in the Main Hall:  Mr Narborough explained that Mrs Cornwell had kindly obtained quotations for the replacement of the problematic Village Hall ceiling lights.

He referred to the three circulated quotes which had been obtained for the work involved.

AMR Group - £5,964.00 including VAT

KEY Integrated Services - £2,799.35 +VAT

F W Hendry Ltd - £2,669.76 +VAT

Members looked at the quotes and noted that the quote provided by F W Hendry Ltd was not a comparable quote as it included less lights.

After discussion, Mr Narborough proposed that the Parish Council should ask KEY Integrated Services to carry out the work to replace the Village Hall ceiling lights, this was seconded by Mr Price with all members in favour.
Review of the South Wootton Pre-School Fees:  Mrs Cornwell explained that a letter had been received from Mrs Jen Rudd regarding the Pre-School Hire Fees; she said that Mrs Rudd had thanked the Parish Council for allowing the Pre-School to pay a reduced rate of £12 per hour for the past year and wished to request that this reduction be continued.

Mrs Cornwell read out the letter received from Mrs Jen Rudd and confirmed that the usual fee to hire the Village Hall is £14.00 per hour.

Members discussed the content of the letter and felt that the request was reasonable for another year.  
Mr Hofmeister proposed that the Parish Council should allow the Pre-School to pay the reduced Hire Fee of £12.00 per hour for a further twelve-month period; this was seconded by Mr Williamson with all members in favour.  

Fire Risk Assessment:  Mrs Cornwell informed members that Mr John Blake the Fire Risk Assessor had visited both the Village Hall and the Parish Office, to carry out the Fire Risk Assessments.

She confirmed that he was happy with everything and no recommendations have been made.
All members were happy.
Solar Panels: Mrs Cornwell informed members that the Solar Panel system at the Village Hall has been quite problematic lately, with the system cutting out at various times.
She said that she had been in touch with the original installer, Mr Tony Stone at Solar Savings UK Ltd who advised her that he had ceased trading due to ill health.

Mrs Cornwell said that she also contacted AMR Ltd who have provided a quote of £725.60 +VAT to fit a new isolator and trunking.

In addition, Mrs Cornwell has also contacted 4Way Refrigeration for advice and they have suggested that the Parish Council should wait for the next system failure, when a red light and an error message will be shown and then the real problem can be investigated and hopefully resolved.

Mrs Cornwell confirmed that Mr Tony Walker is monitoring the situation each day and will inform her when the system next fails.

The Green and Open Spaces:

Quotes for the Proposed new Bus Shelter:  Mr Narborough spoke regarding the proposed new Bus Shelter to be sited opposite ASDA at Grimston Road and confirmed that three circulated quotes had been obtained.

Shelter Solutions - £3,380 +VAT

Able Engineering Ltd - £5,780 +VAT

Ace Shelters - £4,095 +VAT

It was said that in addition to these costings a further £2,267 would be payable to Norfolk County Council for the associated groundworks.

Members noted that 50% of the funding for the new Bus Shelter would be applied for from the Parish Partnership Scheme, it was also said that additional funds should hopefully be received once again from County Councillor Eyre’s Members fund. 

Comment was made that whilst Able Engineering had installed Bus Shelters for the Parish Council in the past and their work is of a high standard, the quote was the most expensive and it was suggested that Mrs Cornwell should ask if a reduction to the quote or a discount can be applied.

After further discussion, Mr Price proposed that Able Engineering should be asked to provide the new Bus Shelter, this was seconded by Mr Scales, with two abstentions all other members were in favour.

Mrs Cornwell confirmed that she would contact Able Engineering to request a discount.

(Clerk’s Note: Able Engineering have reduced the price by £550.00)

Quote for the proposed Trod: Mrs Cornwell spoke regarding the proposed Trod for the footpath which runs from the Mast on Nursery Lane to the bottom of Meadow Road.

She said that Mrs Bettinson, the Highways Engineer had provided a quote for the work involved.

It was felt that the Trod for section 1 – from Meadow Road to Church Lane was unnecessary however, the cost of the Trod for sections 2 & 3  - Meadow Road to the Mast on Nursery Lane – 132m & 135m long at the rear of properties next to field / hedges, 1m wide, including the disposal of excavated material using small plant, site clearance of hedges/trees/stumps as required, would be - £1396 & £1304 respectively – Total for these two sections £2700.00.

Members noted that once again 50% of the funding for the Trod would be applied for from the Parish Partnership Scheme.   
Mr Hofmeister proposed that the Parish Council should pursue the installation of a Trod for the footpath which runs from the bottom of Meadow Road to the Mast on Nursery Lane via the Parish Partnership Scheme, this was seconded by Mr Williamson with all members in favour.

Proposed dredging of the Village Pond:  Mr Narborough read out a letter received from Mr David Hankinson regarding possible renovation of the Pond on the Green.
He said that he had given the matter some thought and had subsequently contacted James Carter at ADC, The Specialist Drainage Company based at Wisbech St Mary for advice.

Mr Narborough explained that ADC have been out to look at the Pond and confirmed that there is no silt on the outside, however they would have to come and take samples to check for contamination prior to the waste being taken away in containers.

Mr Narborough stated that an indicative quote to carry out the initial survey had been received at £500.00.

Mrs Cornwell added that she had spoken to Amanda Driver the Community Infrastructure Levy (CIL) Monitoring and Compliance Officer who has confirmed that improvements to the pond could be paid for using CIL monies under “Supporting Social Infrastructure”.

Mr Hofmeister commented that when there was a drought and the Pond was low, various plastic items were visible.
Both Mrs Albinson and Mrs Banks stated that the Pond is an Asset to the Village and drainage of the Pond was a good idea.

After further discussion, Mr Narborough proposed that the Parish Council should ask ADC to carry out a survey and to provide a quote for dredging the Pond, this was seconded by Mr Scales with all members in favour.
Beer Festival:  Mr Narborough spoke regarding the Beer Festival and confirmed that the Committee plan to meet again in January 2019 to decide whether they wish to hold a further event on the August Bank Holiday 2019.
Members discussed the Beer Festival and the comments made by the Beer Festival Committee when they attended the Parish Council meeting in October 2018.

After discussion, Mr Price proposed that the Parish Council should allow a further event for 2019, that the music should be extended until 9.00pm and that an enclosure for security reasons should be allowed, this was seconded by Mrs Albinson with all members in favour.
Mr Narborough confirmed that he was happy to attend the Beer Festival Committee meetings again this year and report back any developments.

Poplar Tree – Nursery Lane:  Mr Hofmeister explained that just near the Bus Shelter on Nursery Lane a Poplar Tree has been allowed to grow very tall.  He explained that the Poplar sits in a row of trees, however all the others are within private gardens and have been pollarded and are looking nice, whereas this one has not. 
Mrs Cornwell stated that she would ask Mr Peter Bourner to look at the tree and pollard it as necessary.

Cemetery:

Additional Memorial Tablets at Burial Plots:  Mrs Cornwell explained that a family had recently requested that in addition to a usual Memorial Headstone an Ashes Tablet is also installed onto the surface of the grave to allow for additional inscriptions.
Members agreed that as South Wootton has a lawned Cemetery this is not allowed.

Mr Price spoke regarding recent requests for Headstones and said that these have been more complex, with people requesting various coloured etchings on the rear of Headstones.

He said that members need to decide what is acceptable and felt that a single photo should be the limit.
After lengthy discussion, Mrs Banks proposed that one frameless etched image can be allowed on the rear of Headstones at a maximum size of 8 inches by 8 inches, this was seconded by Mr Price with all members in favour.
St Mary’s Church:

Request from SWiB for a half Barrell Planter:  Mr Price explained that his wife Karin, a member of South Wootton in Bloom had requested if a half barrel planter could be purchased for siting at the porch entrance to St Marys Church.
Comment was made that once planted up this would look very attractive.

Mrs Cornwell confirmed that the cost of the half barrel planter is £131.00 +VAT.

Mr Scales proposed that the Parish Council purchase a half barrel planter at the cost of £131.00 +Vat for siting at St Marys Church, this was seconded by Mr Williamson with all members in favour.
Community Infrastructure Levy (CIL): 

Possible CIL Suggestions:  Mr Narborough confirmed that the Parish Council has two suggestions for use of CIL monies, the Pond Renovation and the Allotments Car Park.

Parish Office: 

Possible Extension: No update 
Wootton Park: 

Possible new bridge installation from Wootton Park through to the 9-acre field: Mrs Cornwell confirmed that this matter had been discussed by the Wootton Park Association on 27th November 2018, who had decided that the matter would not be pursued. 
Mr Narborough added that a new bridge at the location would be quite costly and is unnecessary

Mr Narborough proposed that the Parish Council should not install a new bridge from Wootton Park through to the 9-acre field, this was seconded by Mrs Gotts, with all member in favour.
SWiB:  
Update:  Mrs Albinson stated that there was no report and confirmed that minutes of the recent meeting would follow.
Comment was made that during the feedback session with the Anglia in Bloom judges, they had been very complimentary about the Village and had felt that the new Noticeboards were good, and the Allotments were tidy.

Possible Budget Requests:  

Mr Narborough referred to the circulated list of possible budget requests and asked if there were any other items to be included.

With no additional requests, Mr Scales proposed that the possible budget requests should be put forward to the Finance Committee for discussion at their meeting in January 2019; this was seconded by Mr Narborough with all members in favour. 

Mrs Cornwell reminded members that the full Parish Council is invited to attend the Finance Committee meeting on Thursday 3rd January 2019.
There being no other business, the Chairman closed the meeting at 8.30pm.

6. Next meeting: To be held on Wednesday 6th March 2019 at 7pm in the Parish Office Meeting Room.

6th March 2019






                Chairman                                                                                                          
